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THE SALT LAKE CITY PUBLIC LIBRARY SYSTEM

The Salt Lake City Public Library Board of Directors held their monthly meeting on Monday, December
17, 2012 at 4:00pm in the Main Library Boardroom, 210 East 400 South, Salt Lake City, Utah.

Those in Attendance

Emilie Charles, Vice-President; Elizabeth Gupta, Secretary; Luana Chilelli; Pete Giacoma; Hugh
Gillilan; and Ella Olsen. Board members Hikmet Loe, Denise Thornhill, and Kevin Werner were
excused as well as Linda Hamilton, Transitional Director.

Additional staff in attendance: Jace Bunting, Finance Manager; Shelly Chapman, Human
Resources Manager; Deborah Ehrman, Associate Director; Tommy Hamby, Administrative
Assistant; Julianne Hancock, Communications Manager; Patty Steed, Associate Director; and
Paul Nielson, City Attorney.

L CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 4:00pm. Mr. Werner was excused from the Board meeting;
Ms. Charles conducted the meeting.

Il APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Ms. Olsen moved that the minutes of the November 15, 2012 Board meeting be approved as
written. Ms. Chilelli seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

lil. COMMUNICATIONS AND PUBLIC COMMENT

Randy Sorenson, chair of the Glendale Community Council, addressed the Board wanting to know
when the Glendale Library will be built. Mr. Sorenson frequently receives messages from the
community wondering when ground will be broken. Ms. Gupta expressed appreciation for his
question and noted that Ms. Steed and other staff have been regularly visiting community
council meetings with updates. The Glendale committee will be proactive in communicating their
meeting minutes with the community council.

Iv. BOARD PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Director Search Committee Report

Mr. Gillilan reported that the Director Search Committee met. Ms. Chapman is in the process of
developing a Request for Proposals for an executive search firm. The Board will consider a
motion to approve a budget increase to pay for an outside search firm.

Mr. Gillilan moved that the Library Board delegate authority to the Director Search Committee to
secure an executive search firm. Elizabeth Gupta seconded the motion, which passed
unanimously.

Finance Committee Report
Elizabeth Gupta reported that the finance committee met.

V. LIBRARY DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Hamilton was excused from today’s meeting. Ms. Charles directed the Board to Ms.

Hamilton’s written report.

Glendale Steering Committee

9 The Glendale steering committee met again to look at final options. They made budget
reductions in some areas to increase funds available for exterior art on the building. They are
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requesting a budget transfer of $165,000 to pay for a ground source heat pump. This is the
last issue that must be decided before the design is approved by the steering committee.
Once the design has been approved here it will go to the City Council Office to be put on
their agenda. Once it is approved by the City Council, the bonding process can begin.

Benefits Committee

9 Ms. Chapman has been working with a staff Benefits Committee to look at how the Library
can restructure health insurance to make it more cost effective and competitive in the labor
market. Hamilton has asked them to come up with options on how the Library could pay for
some family health insurance.

Employee Handbook

1 The ELT reviewed the draft of the Employee Handbook in detail and made productive
recommendations for its improvement. It will soon be ready to disseminate to the Leadership
Team for review and comment in January. A Leadership Team Committee was formed to bring
together all input for recommendation to Hamilton. It should be ready for a Board agenda by
March.

California Avenue Property

9 The sale of the California Avenue property originally purchased for the new branch has been
finalized. The net to the Library is $173,484. Even after fees were paid, the net the Library
received is above current appraised value.

Reorganization

9 The proposed reorganization was presented to the Leadership Team, who received it well.
Many had expressed concern about the current organizational structure for it being
cumbersome and not including most of the employees in achieving the goals of the strategic
plan. Metrics to assess the effectiveness of the proposed new structure are in development.

Board Finance Committee

9 Mr. Bunting and Ms. Hamilton have briefed the Board Finance Committee on the requested
budget transfers that appear on December’s agenda.

Board Director Search Committee

1 Ms. Chapman has been working on a scope for a Request for Proposals to select an Executive
Search Team. There is a request in the budget transfer to pay for it out of contingency that is
expected to have been approved by the City Council on December 11th.

Salt Lake County

1 Ms. Hamilton's time at the County is beginning to wind down.

VI. BUILDINGS AND GROUNDS REPORT

Glendale Branch Library Update

Ms. Gupta updated the Board on the Glendale Library project. The project is still on schedule
despite some additional review of schematic design. Committee members have discussed various
concerns. The committee decided on moving forward with a request for proposals for exterior art
that will reflect the community.

Ground Source Heat Pump Presentation

Ms. Gupta introduced Jeff Davis of Architectural Nexus and Stephen Connor of Colvin
Engineering Associates who explained ground source heat pump technology to the Board. The
Board will consider a motion to approve increasing the Glendale budget to pay for a ground
source heat pump. Mr. Davis explained that the upfront cost is approximately $165,000; the
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assumption is that there is a possible savings of $5,000 per year in energy costs. The ground
source heat pump must be added during construction.

Glendale Steering Committee member Jeremy King observed that an institutional owner that will
own a building for a long period of time is more likely to see cost savings with the installation of
a ground source heat pump.

Mr. Davis noted that installing a ground source heat pump would free up space on the roof for
solar panels. Solar panels are not currently within the Glendale budget, but space is being
considered for them to be incorporated at some point in the future.

Marmalade Branch Library Update

Ms. Olsen updated the Board on the Marmalade Library project. The programming phase will
soon be approved by the Steering Committee. The Board will receive a copy of the document at
January’s Board meeting. The Committee will be meeting on Thursday, December 20. The
Redevelopment Agency is in the process of assembling the site design team that will develop the
rest of the block on which the Marmalade library will sit.

VIL. FINANCE REPORT
Financial Statement Review
Mr. Bunting reviewed the November Financial Report with the Board.

Budget Amendments

Glendale Library: The Glendale Branch Steering Committee has been discussing installing a
ground source heat pump for the Glendale Branch. If the Library Board desires to add the ground
source heat pump to the project, the project budget will need to be increased by $165,000 from
$9,042,569 to $9,207,5609.

Ms. Gupta moved to increase the Glendale project budget by $165,000 to fund a ground source
heat pump, from either bond proceeds or restricted fund balance in the Capital Projects fund,
whichever is the most advantageous to the Library. Mr. Gillilan seconded the motion. According
to Jeff Davis and Stephen Connor, in terms of sustainability, allocating $165,000 to a ground
source heat pump is the best use of funds that will reduce operational costs.

Ms. Charles, Ms. Chilelli, Mr. Gillilan, and Ms. Gupta voted in favor; Mr. Giacoma and Ms. Olsen
were opposed. The motion passed by a vote of 4-2.

Executive Director Search Expenses:

The FY13 budget includes $20,000 for the director search. Of this amount, approximately
$3,000 has been spent. The Search Committee is requesting an additional $13,000 for a total
budget of $30,000 to conduct the new search. The additional funding is required to hire an
Executive Search firm to identify good candidates for the Library’'s consideration. The Executive
Search firm will be given instructions for a more focused search this go around. Staff is
recommending the additional $13,000 be funded from the contingency account, which was
approved by the City Council on Tuesday, December 11, 2012, and that staff be authorized to
reallocate the budgeted amounts from Salaries and Wages and Travel to a designated account
specific to the director search.

Mr. Gillilan moved that $13,000 be allocated from contingency funds to conduct a search for an
Executive Director using an Executive Search firm. Ms. Chilelli seconded the motion, which
passed unanimously.
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Integrated Library System (ILS): The FY13 budget includes $1,250,000 for costs associated
with the purchase and implementation of a Radio Frequency ldentification (RFID) system. In
preparing information for the Request for Proposals, staff identified concerns about how a new
RFID system will integrate with the library’s current ILS. Staff recommends that the RFID project
be expanded to include replacement of the current ILS. This recommendation would require the
Board to reallocate $500,000 of current RFID funding to a new ILS acquisition and
implementation. An additional $500,000 will be requested as part of the FY14 budget to restore
full funding to the RFID project.

Ms. Chilelli moved that $500,000 be reallocated from the FY13 RFID funds to replace the
library’s existing integrated library system. Mr. Giacoma seconded the motion, which passed
unanimously.

HR FTE: The FY13 budget included a 32-hour position for Human Resources. The position
should have been a 36-hour position. As a result, the FTEs approved by the Board as part of the
budget were .10 FTEs short. This request does not have a fiscal impact on the budget, but
simply corrects the FTEs approved by the board as part of the budget.

Ms. Gupta moved that the FTEs allocated to the Human Resources department be increased
by .10 FTEs. Mr. Gillilan seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

VIII.  STRATEGIC PLAN/OPERATIONS REPORT: NO REPORT FOR DECEMBER
Dashboard/Personnel Changes Reviewed
Ms. Hancock presented the monthly dashboard. Ms. Chapman presented the personnel changes.

IX. OLD BUSINESS
Closed Session
The Board did not vote to go into closed session.

Transitional Director Contract

Jonathan Pappasideris, Salt Lake City attorney, visited the Board to review the employment
contract between Linda Hamilton and the Library.

Ms. Gupta moved to accept the proposed contract extending Linda Hamilton’s role as acting
director of the Salt Lake City Public Library through November 30, 2013. Ms. Olsen seconded
the motion, which passed unanimously.

X. NEW BUSINESS
Utah Open & Public Meetings Act (OPMA) Training
Mr. Nielson, City Attorney, reviewed Utah OPMA requirements with the Board.

Library Policy Updates

The Board received an updated draft of the Resource Selection Policy which included changes to
the following appendices: A, A (Form), B (Form), C, D (Form), G4, G11, and G15. The Board will
consider adopting these changes at the January Board meeting. Ms. Gupta inquired about the
inclusion of various appendices. Library staff will discuss their inclusion and make a
recommendation to the Board.
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XI. OTHER

Mr. Gillilan inquired about the decrease in circulation of physical materials as reflected on the
dashboard. There was some discussion about national trends that indicate how library use is
shifting from a warehouse model to libraries as public space and how more patrons are checking
out e-content rather than physical materials.

Mr. Gillilan noted that the Ms. Loe resigned from the Board. The Board regretfully accepted her
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